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Dedication

In  memory of Thomas Liston Johns
1937–2000

Thomas Liston Johns died Thursday, August 3, 2000 at his residence in Gainesville, Florida from the complications
of diabetes.  He was only 63.  Dr. Johns was born in Montgomery, Alabama, and moved to the Washington area in
1966 when he joined the Elementary and Secondary Education Bureau in the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare.  He was involved in developing state plans for school finance and served as director of the school
finance equalization program.  He joined the vocational adult education office in the U.S. Department of Education
in 1979 and retired as a senior director of policy analysis in 1994.  He moved to Gainesville from Annandale,
Virginia in 1999.  His Ph.D. was in Education from the University of Florida.  He was a member of Sigma Nu
fraternity and had served in the U.S. Army in Germany in the early 1960s.

Dr. Johns was the author of the National Center for Education Statistics’ (NCES) Public School Finance Programs1

publication for the years 1968–69 and 1971–72.  For both of these publications, the publication described state
funds transmitted to local agencies for the support of elementary and secondary education.  The report included
information describing local property assessment procedures, state provisions for equalizing local assessments, local
taxing authority and limits thereto, local borrowing provisions including the issuing and sale of bonds, voting
requirements, limitation on debt, and provisions for school budgets and audits.  Although technical in nature and
intended primarily for persons familiar with the field of school finance, the publication was also used by lay persons
to gain a general understanding of the mechanics of state school finance programs.

Tom Johns’ contributions to improving the financing of America’s public schools will be noted by those with whom
he worked and in the archives.  However, his greatest contributions likely will be his interactions with his peers.  His
formal activities included being a member of the team that developed the federal equity standards for impact aid,
providing the leadership in publishing the compendium of state funding programs, and serving as liaison with a
variety of ESEA Title V programs in the 1970s.   Tom’s inquiring mind and tendency to intellectual mischief will be
missed; it was a joy to work with him even when he challenged you to the point of frustration.

1 Johns, Thomas L. 1969.  Public School Finance Programs, 1968–69.  Washington, DC:  U.S. Government Printing Office.(ERIC_NO:
ED054547) and Johns, Thomas L. 1972.  Public School Finance Programs, 1971–72.  Washington, DC:  U.S. Government Printing
Office. (ERIC_NO: ED073536).
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Foreword

Jeffrey A. Owings, Associate Commissioner

Elementary/Secondary and Libraries Studies Division

The publication of a description of state public elementary and secondary education funding mechanisms, Public
School Finance Programs of the United States and Canada, has a long history.  It was first published by the U.S. Office
of Education, Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, compiled by Thomas L. Johns, who published it in
1969 and 1972.  Esther O. Tron published the work in 1976 and in 1980, under the newly formed U.S. Department
of Education.  After Esther’s untimely death, and a lengthy hiatus between publications, the American Education
Finance Association contracted with Steven D. Gold, Director for the Center for the Study of States, at the Rockefeller
Institute for Government, who published the work in 1992 and 1995.  By that time, the publication had grown from
its customary 600 page length to over 800 pages.  Much to the education finance research communities’ dismay,
Steven Gold was also stricken by cancer, and passed all too quickly, and the publication again languished, despite
intense interest from those who used it as a constant reference.

This 1998–99 compilation was undertaken by a partnership between the National Education Association (NEA),
which funded the undertaking, the American Education Finance Association (AEFA), which contracted for the
collection, and the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), which is now publishing the endeavor.  The
publication, without summary, is almost 1,300 pages.  Because of the length of this publication, NCES is publishing
these pages on the NCES website http://nces.ed.gov and on a CD-ROM.  These mediums will permit those interested
to search the entire document, or a specific chapter, for a word or phrase they are seeking.  This search capability
should make the publication even more accessible and user-friendly than before.

This edition, by our count, is the seventh edition of Public School Finance Programs of the United States and Canada.
The papers included here present the view of the authors and are intended to promote the exchange of ideas
among researchers and policymakers.  No official support by the U.S. Department of Education or the National
Center for Education Statistics (NCES) is intended or should be inferred.
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Overview

William J. Fowler, Jr.

National Center for Education Statistics

There is intense interest among the education finance
research community for information describing state sys-
tems for financing local school districts.  As a result, the
National Center for Education Statistics (NCES)
partnered with two private entities, the American Edu-
cation Finance Association (AEFA) and the National
Education Association (NEA) to publish work that the
AEFA and NEA had contracted with researchers from
The University of Georgia.  This contracted work con-
tinued and expanded the previous editions they had spon-
sored of Public School Finance Programs in the United States
and Canada, 1993–94, Volumes 1 and 2, edited by
Stephen D. Gold, David M. Smith, and Stephen B.
Lawton and published by The Nelson A. Rockefeller In-
stitute for Government in 1995.  The length of time be-
tween publications speaks to the enormous difficulty of
the undertaking.

The 1995 edition of the publication separated the 806
page descriptions of state aid formulas into two volumes.
Volume I included the United States summary, the Ca-
nadian summary, and the state descriptions from Ala-
bama through Montana; Volume II presented informa-
tion on Nebraska through Wyoming and the Canadian
provinces.  The 1995 two-volume set was released in hard
copy. Since that publication, the state and province de-
scriptions have grown to almost 1,300 pages, making hard
copy publication prohibitive and unwieldy.  This NCES
publication of information for the 1998–99 school year
is being made available via the Internet at the NCES Web
site http://nces.ed.gov, the NCES education finance Web
site http://nces.ed.gov/edfin, and on a CD-ROM.  The
NCES Internet site and the CD-ROM information con-
tain state and province descriptions of their state aid sys-

tems, amounting to almost 1,300 pages of text.  The in-
crease in the size of the publication has led NCES to
create the entire document electronically in a portable
document file (PDF) format. This electronic format is
one in which the entire 1,300 pages of text may be
searched by a reader for a particular word or phrase.  Work
continues on summary information by all the partners,
and if budgets permit, may be published by NCES at
some future date.ate.

The authors of the individual state and province chap-
ters were often members of the AEFA or the NEA, and
thus represent a wide variety of occupations, expertise,
and familiarity with the specifics of a state or provinces’
school district aid operation.  To obtain reasonable as-
surance of the accuracy of the information presented by
each individual state author, NCES had an expert famil-
iar with a state’s financing mechanisms independently
review each chapter.  Of course, some astute reader may
still identify some inaccuracy, given the enormous com-
plexity and subtlety of an individual state funding sys-
tem.  For this reason, NCES includes its standard dis-
claimer:

The papers in this publication were requested
by the National Center for Education Statis-
tics, U.S. Department of Education.  They
are intended to promote the exchange of ideas
among researchers and policymakers.  The
views are those of the authors, and no official
support by the U.S. Department of Educa-
tion is intended or should be inferred.
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User’s Guide

The descriptive information in this publication is de-
signed to be useful to the education finance research com-
munity and fiscal policy analysts whose backgrounds and
training are very diverse. The AEFA compilers sought to
balance the simplicity of the descriptions to make them
understandable to a wide audience and, at the same time,
technically correct.  Some of the terms and concepts will
be new and foreign to the reader who is unfamiliar with
the arcane art of education state aid formulas.  To true
finance sophisticates, though, these descriptions may lack
the abstruse detail to deploy similar formulas in other
venues.

The publication and CD-ROM contains an introduc-
tion by the compilers from The University of Georgia
and the University of Ottawa; a short biography for each
of the U.S. chapter authors, as well as contact informa-
tion, including, in most cases, an e-mail address; contact
information (address and phone number) for most of
the Canadian provinces; a PDF file for each individual
state and the District of Columbia describing their el-
ementary/secondary financing system; and a PDF file for
11 of the Canadian provinces (Alberta, British Colum-
bia, Manitoba, New Brunswick, Newfoundland and La-
brador, Northwest Territories, Nova Scotia, Ontario, Que-
bec, Saskatchewan, and Yukon Territory) describing their
financing system.

The compilers from The University of Georgia requested
a description of each state or province’s funding mecha-
nism by asking for uniform information, which is pre-
sented in table 1.  Not all chapter authors chose to in-
clude each component of the requested information.

The detail for each of the components of the description
of a state or provincial aid formula, starting with cat-
egory VII (Special Education) through category XIX (Aid
to Private Schools), appears in table 2.

Information Perspective

Many in the education finance community are interested
in summary information, such as the number of states
using a particular funding formula, or a particular pupil
weighting unit.  At the request of the AEFA compilers,
NCES expedited the electronic issuance of these indi-
vidual state and province chapters, even though it was
not possible to simultaneously include summary infor-

mation.  NCES hopes that such work may be published
in the future.

Using the Search Function and Search
Terms

Since this publication is electronic, posted on the Internet,
and available on CD-ROM, readers may take advantage

Table 1.—Information requested regarding each
state or province funding mechanism

I. GENERAL BACKGROUND
State/Province support
Local funding
Funding summary, 1998–99

II. LOCAL SCHOOL REVENUE
Property taxes
Other local revenue
Income tax
Sales tax
Tax credits and exemptions

III. TAX AND SPENDING LIMITS
IV. STATE/PROVINCIAL EARMARKED TAX REVENUE

V. BASIC SUPPORT PROGRAM
Funding in 1998–99
Nature of program
Allocation units
Local fiscal capacity
How formula operates
State/Province share
Local share
Weighting procedures
Adjustments for special factors
Aid distribution schedule
Districts off formula
Extent of participation

VI. TRANSPORTATION

VII. SPECIAL EDUCATION
VIII. COMPENSATORY EDUCATION

IX. GIFTED AND TALENTED EDUCATION
X. BILINGUAL EDUCATION

XI. EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION
XII. OTHER CATEGORICAL PROGRAMS

XIII. TEACHER RETIREMENT AND BENEFITS
XIV. TECHNOLOGY

XV. CAPITAL OUTLAY AND DEBT SERVICE
XVI. STANDARDS/ACCOUNTABILITY MEASURES

XVII. REWARDS/SANCTIONS
XVIII. FUNDING FOR NON-TRADITIONAL PUBLIC SCHOOLS

XIX. AID TO PRIVATE SCHOOLS
XX. RECENT/PENDING LITIGATION

XXI. SPECIAL TOPICS

SOURCE:  Collection criteria requested by The University of
Georgia.
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of Adobe® Acrobat’s® search mechanism.  To view in-
structions on how to use the software, users should start
Adobe® Acrobat® Reader™ and point the mouse toward
the “Help” function and click (figure 1).  This leads the
reader to the Adobe® Acrobat® Reader™ Guide.

Table 3.—Commonly used funding terms

Assessment practices Pre-kindergarten
At-risk students Private school

Basic Support Property tax
Bilingual education Retirement

Bonds Pupil unit
Capital Spending Required tax rate

Compensatory education School budget
Debt service Special education

Earmarked Spending limit
Fiscal Capacity State share

Foundation Tax limit
Gifted and Talented Teacher retirement

Hold Harmless Transportation aid
Income Vocational education

Local Weighting

SOURCE:  Project Officer’s sketch.

Table 2.—Components of the description of a
state or provincial aid formula for
categories Special Education through
Aid to Private Schools

Funding in 1998–99

Percentage of total state aid
Description

Extent of Participation

SOURCE:  Compiler’s sketch.

Figure 1.—Arrow points to the “ Help” function in
Adobe®  Acrobat®  Reader™

Figure 2.—The “binocular” symbol brings up the
“find” box so text search can begin

To find a particular term in the text, point the mouse
toward the “Binoculars” and click (figure 2).  You will see
a pop-up box in which you can type the word for which
you want to search.  For example, if you wanted to search
the publication for the words “property tax,” you would
type “property tax” in the find box and click on “find.”

One by one, the words “property tax” will be highlighted
in the document.  Although any compilation of search
terms will be insufficient, the list in table 3 indicates some
commonly used funding terms.
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                                Introduction

John Dayton, J.D., Ed.D
C. Thomas Holmes, Ed.D.
Catherine C. Sielke, Ph.D.

The University of Georgia

Anne L. Jefferson, Ph.D.

University of Ottawa

About the Compilers
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in the Department of Educational Leadership at The Uni-
versity of Georgia. Before coming to The University of
Georgia, he received a Doctor of Jurisprudence degree
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Introduction

The financing of schools in the United States and Canada
is complex, diverse, and constantly changing.  Public
School Finance Programs of the United States and Canada:
1998–99 captures that complexity and diversity, and even
as the book goes to press, legislative changes are occur-
ring.  This edition includes data for the 1998–99 school
year and therefore is a snapshot in time.  This edition is
much expanded from the last volumes compiled by Gold,
Smith, and Lawton and published by The Nelson
Rockefeller Institute for Government.  As each state’s and
province’s financing mechanisms change, each requires
more words to adequately explain those programs.  In
addition, the compilers added subsections that reflect the
items authors identified as “special topics” in the last edi-
tion.  For example, standards and accountability mea-
sures, rewards and sanctions, and aid for nontraditional
public schools have been added as sections within each
state’s description.

This publication consists of the individual state and pro-
vincial chapters.  The purpose of this publication is de-
scription; no attempt is made to determine that any one
approach to funding is better than another nor to pro-
vide an in-depth analysis.

The authors of the individual state (50 states and Wash-
ington, DC) and provincial chapters reflect a wide vari-
ety of backgrounds—school finance scholars, state de-
partment and legislative analysts, school district admin-

istrators, and professional organization (i.e., National
Education Association) fiscal analysts.  Many of the chap-
ters were co-authored and reflect the authors’ mixed pro-
fessional backgrounds, which we view as a strength.

Each state chapter was externally reviewed by an expert
in that state’s financing system (other than the author).
The external review process added value to the publica-
tion as reviewers verified the information and made very
helpful suggestions.  In other words, the compilers of
this publication are confident in the accuracy of the data.
Any errors or misrepresentations are, of course, the re-
sponsibility of the compilers.

The compilers of this publication have made every at-
tempt to provide accurate and comparable data.  Specific
questions regarding the content of the individual state/
provincial chapters should be directed to the individual
authors.

The papers in this publication are intended
to promote the exchange of ideas among re-
searchers and policymakers.  The views are
those of the authors, and do not necessarily
reflect the views of the U.S. Department of
Education, the American Education Finance
Association, or the National Education Asso-
ciation.
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ness Administration (ASBO 1995) with R. Craig Wood,
David Thompson and Don I. Tharpe.  In addition, he is
the senior editor of the 1995 yearbook of the American
Education Finance Association, Where Does the Money
Go? Resource Allocation in Elementary and Secondary
Schools (Corwin 1995).

E-mail address:  lpicus@usc.edu

Colorado

Terry N. Whitney is on leave from his position as senior
policy specialist at the National Conference of State Leg-
islatures (NCSL).  Mr. Whitney serves as the principal
analyst for all K–12 education finance issues.  NCSL pro-
vides policy research, consulting and lobbying services
to the 50 state legislatures, U.S. Territories, Common-
wealths and the District of Columbia government.  Mr.
Whitney is a former member of the board of Directors
for the American Education Finance Association and has
published widely on educational adequacy, finance liti-
gation and school finance systems.  Currently, Mr.
Whitney is seeking a state senate seat in the Colorado
State Legislature.

E-mail address: whitney@hotmail.com

Richard A. King is professor and director of the Divi-
sion of Educational Leadership and Policy Studies at the
University of Northern Colorado.  Dr. King earned a
Ph.D. in Educational Administration at the State Uni-
versity of New York at Buffalo.  In addition to his cur-
rent position, he held professorships in North Carolina,
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New Mexico, New York, and coordinated graduate pro-
grams at three universities.  He recently served as the In-
terim Associate Vice President for Research and Gradu-
ate Studies and Dean of the Graduate School.  Dr. King
has co-authored two editions of a textbook, School Fi-
nance: Its Economics and Politics, and has published jour-
nal articles on state school finance structures and finan-
cial rewards for school improvement.  He recently served
on the governing board of the American Education Fi-
nance Association and assisted the Colorado legislative
Council design the state’s school finance system.

Phone:  970–207–0107
E-mail address:  king@edtech.unco.edu

Byron Pendley is the Director of the Public School Fi-
nance Unit at the Colorado Department of Education,
having served in this position since January 1995.  Prior
to that time, Mr. Pendley served as a principal analyst for
the Joint Budget Committee of the Colorado General
Assembly regarding school finance funding issues.  Mr.
Pendley holds a B.S. Business Administration degree from
the University of Denver.

E-mail address:  pendley_b@cde.state.co.us

Connecticut

Robert Brewer is the Director of the Division of Grants
Management at the Connecticut State Department of
Education, a position he has held for the past 12 years.
During his 30-year career with the Department of Edu-
cation, he has served in several administrative roles in the
areas of school construction, school business manage-
ment, and human resources. He is long-term member of
the Connecticut Association of School Business Officials.
He holds a bachelor’s degree in history from Brown Uni-
versity and a master’s in public administration from the
University of Hartford.

E-mail address:  robert.brewer@po.ct.state.us

Delaware

Yasser Nakib is an associate professor of education policy
at George Washington University. He was an assistant
professor at the University of Delaware and a Post-Doc-
toral Research Fellow with the Consortium for Policy
Research in Education (CPRE).  He specializes in study-
ing the economic and financial aspects and issues of edu-

cation policies.  He has been a principal investigator of
various federal and state funded research grants prima-
rily analyzing the approaches and implementation prac-
tices of school reforms.  He has published and presented
research in the area of school finance and policy at sev-
eral venues.  He currently serves as the chair of the AERA’s
Fiscal Issues, Policy and Education Finance (FIPEF) SIG,
the Secretary of AERA’s Division-L (Policy and Politics
of Education), and as a member of the American Educa-
tion Finance Association’s board of governors.

E-mail address:  nakib@gwu.edu

District of Columbia

Mary M. Levy directs the Public Education Reform
Project at the Washington Lawyers’ Committee for Civil
Rights and Urban Affairs.  She has played a major role in
developing the District of Columbia’s school funding leg-
islation.  Since 1980 she has analyzed DC public school
staffing, budget and expenditures, and monitored the
progress of education reform for Parents United for the
DC Public Schools, a city-wide parent advocacy group
and for the DC Committee on Public Education, a busi-
ness and civic leaders’ group.  At the Washington Law-
yers’ Committee, she has served as counsel on Parents
United v. Barry, the legal action enforcing fire code com-
pliance in the DC Public Schools.  Previously, in private
practice with Rauh, Silard & Lichtman, she worked on
several school finance litigations, including Levittown v.
Nyquist (New York) and Somerset County v. Hornbeck
(Maryland).

E-mail address: mary_levy@washlaw.org

Florida

R. Craig Wood is the B. O. Smith Research Professor in
the Department of Educational Leadership, Policy, and
Foundations at the University of Florida College of Edu-
cation.  He is one of the most prolific authors in educa-
tion finance and law in the United States.  His publica-
tions include more than 200 book chapters, monographs,
and refereed journal articles, including the American Edu-
cation Finance Association’s Annual Yearbooks, the Journal
of Education Finance, the Education Law Association’s
Handbook of School Law series, the Education Law Re-
porter, School Business Affairs, Government Union Review,
and the Journal of Collective Bargaining in the Public Sec-
tor.  His books, all co-authored with David Thompson,
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include: Principles of School Business Management (ASBO),
Fiscal Leadership for Schools, (Longman), Education Fi-
nance Law (ELA), and Money and Schools Eye on Educa-
tion.  He is also a past President of the American Educa-
tion Finance Association.

E-mail address: rcwood@coe.ufl.edu

Sarah Mendonca is a doctoral candidate in the depart-
ment of Educational Leadership, Policy, and Foundations
at the University of Florida, where she is also a recipient
of the Albert P. Murphree Presidential Fellowship.  After
earning her bachelor’s degree in political science in 1996
from the University of Florida, she spent a year working
for the Florida House of Representatives Educational
Appropriations Committee.  Since then, she has been
pursuing her Ph.D. in educational leadership with a par-
ticular emphasis on education law and finance as well as
a minor in public policy.  She is currently writing her
dissertation on the distributional equity of the Florida
Education Finance Program. Ms. Mendonca is a mem-
ber of AEFA, AERA, ELA, and Phi Beta Kappa.

E-mail address: slam@ufl.edu

Keith Birkett is the chief financial officer of the Alachua
County School Board in Gainesville, Florida.

E-mail address: birketkf@sbac.edu

Mary Chambers is the assistant superintendent for busi-
ness services in the Alachua County School District in
Gainesville, Florida.

E-mail address: chambeml@sbac.edu

Georgia

Catherine C. Sielke is an associate professor in the De-
partment of Educational Leadership at The University
of Georgia.  Dr. Sielke received a B.A. from The Univer-
sity of Michigan, an M.A. and Sp.A. from Eastern Michi-
gan University, and a Ph.D. from Michigan State Uni-
versity.  She teaches graduate courses in school finance
and school business management.  Prior to joining the
faculty at The University of Georgia, she was a high school
English teacher and an Assistant Superintendent of Fi-
nance in Michigan K–12 school districts.  In addition,
she was an assistant professor at Western Michigan Uni-
versity.  Her research is published in The Journal of Edu-
cation Finance, Education Considerations, School Business

Affairs, and The American School Board Journal.  Dr. Sielke
has presented papers at the conferences of the American
Education Finance Association, the American Research
Association, the University Council for Educational Ad-
ministration, the American Association of School Ad-
ministrators, and the Association of School Business
Officials. She is a member of the Board of Directors of
the American Education Finance Association and a mem-
ber of the editorial board of the Association of School
Business Officials, and serves on several task forces and
committees of the National Center for Education Statis-
tics (NCES).

E-mail address:  csielke@coe.uga.edu

Hawaii

John A. Thompson is a University Professor Emeritus at
the University of Hawaii.  In addition to his 27 years at
the University of Hawaii, Dr. Thompson was a professor
at the University of North Dakota and the University of
Wisconsin.  Dr. Thompson has published his research in
the Journal of Education Finance, Educational Consider-
ations, and other school finance related journals.

Phone:  541–955–5235

Stacy Marlowe is an assistant professor in the Depart-
ment of Educational Administration at the University of
Hawaii at Manoa, where she teaches courses in Adminis-
trative Preparation and Educational Policy.  She has
worked as a consultant on budget and finance matters
with charter schools in the state, and is currently engaged
on research into the effects of instructional spending
through the University of Hawaii Educational Policy
Center.

E-mail address: marlow@hawaii.edu

Idaho

Rob Nicholson is the Research Director of the Idaho
Education Association.

E-mail address: rnicholson@nea.org

Illinois

Donald R. Johnson is an associate professor at Northern
Illinois University in DeKalb.  He also serves as the As-
sistant Executive Director for the Illinois Association of
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School Business Officials.  Mr. Johnson is also a member
of the Editorial Board for the Association of School Busi-
ness Officials International.

E-mail address: DRJ425@aol.com

Indiana

Neil Theobald is associate professor of education finance
at Indiana University and is President of the American
Education Finance Association.  In addition to serving
as a faculty member at the University of Washington and
as a visiting professor in the Department of Economics
at the University of Edinburgh (Scotland), he has been
an economic analyst for two Fortune 500 corporations.
He received a B.A. from Trinity College (Connecticut),
and a M.Ed. and Ph.D. from the University of Washing-
ton, winning the American Educational Finance
Association’s Jean Flanigan Award for the outstanding
dissertation in the study of educational finance in 1990.
In 1995, the University Council for Educational Admin-
istration presented Dr. Theobald with the Jack A.
Culbertson Award in Educational Administration as the
professor who, in the first seven years of his or her career,
has made the most outstanding contribution to the pro-
fession.

E-mail address:  theobald@INDIANA.EDU

Laura Taylor is a doctoral candidate in Educational Lead-
ership at Indiana University.  She earned a B.A in Eco-
nomics and an M.S. degree in School Administration at
Indiana University.  She has worked as an education con-
sultant in the United States and throughout Southeast
Asia.  She is currently doing research on the relationship
between class size and student achievement.

E-mail address:  ltaylor@doe.state.in.us

Iowa

Leland Tack is the Administrator of the Division of Fi-
nancial and Information Services, Iowa Department of
Education.  Dr. Tack has administrative responsibilities
for department-wide support service functions of infor-
mation technology; local area network support; person-
nel; accounting; purchasing and planning, research and
evaluation; as well as technical and financial support on
accounting, budgeting, and state aid/property taxes to
school districts.  Dr. Tack is the chief policy and finan-
cial analyst for the Iowa Department of Education in the

area of the state’s school finance system.  He has worked
in the area of school finance for approximately 23 years,
modeling and analyzing the current and proposed changes
to Iowa’s school finance laws. He is actively involved and
has served as chair of the National Forum on Education
Statistics and Education Information Advisory Commit-
tee of the Council of Chief State School Officers.

E-mail address:  lee.tack@ed.state.ia.us

Kansas

David C. Thompson’s career has spanned classroom
teacher, principal, superintendent, and the professoriate.
Author of three textbooks and numerous journal articles,
he has served as expert to state departments, legislatures,
and litigants in school finance in nearly a dozen states.
His work has been cited in a decision of the United States
Supreme Court.  Dr. Thompson is professor and chair,
Department of Educational Administration and Leader-
ship and founding Co-Director of the UCEA Center for
Education Finance at Kansas State University.

E-mail address:  finance@ksu.edu

Rustin Clark has spent many years in public education
and has been in the superintendency for the last three
years.  He is currently Superintendent of Schools in Uni-
fied School District 423, McPherson County, and is a
doctoral candidate in Educational Administration and
leadership at Kansas State University.

Kentucky

Sheila E. Murray is an economist at RAND.  Prior to
joining RAND, she was an assistant professor of Public
Policy and Economics at the University of Kentucky.  She
received her Ph.D. in economics from the University of
Maryland in 1995. Dr. Murray’s fields of expertise in-
clude public finance and the economics of education.
Her recent work looks at the impact of school finance
equalization policies on the distribution of education re-
sources and the demand for private schools; the relation-
ship between elderly and school spending; and the effect
schools on educational attainment, welfare and crime.
Her research has been funded by the National Academy
of Education, the Spencer Foundation, the University of
Chicago/Northwestern University Joint Center for Pov-
erty Research and the National Science Foundation.

E-mail:  Sheila_Murray@rand.org
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Louisiana

Terry G. Geske is the J. Franklin Bayhi Professor of Edu-
cation at Louisiana State University.  He currently serves
as chair of the Department of Educational Leadership,
Research, and Counseling.  Before joining Louisiana State
University in 1984, Dr. Geske was a faculty member for
seven years at the University of Illinois at Urbana-
Champaign.  He received his Ph.D. from the University
of Wisconsin in 1975 and also completed 2 years of post-
doctoral work there.  Dr. Geske has published extensively
over the years in the areas of the economics of education
and education finance policy.  In 1992, Dr. Geske was a
Guest Professor at the University of Salzburg in Austria.

E-mail address:  tgeske@lsu.edu

Marlyn J. Langley is Deputy Superintendent of Man-
agement and Finance at the Louisiana Department of
Education.  For the past 19 years, Ms. Langley has pro-
vided state-level analyses of equity and adequacy issues
involving the state’s school finance system.  She has been
instrumental in developing and implementing the state’s
management information system for the collection of
school finance and demographic data in relation to edu-
cational accountability issues.  Ms. Langley received her
MPA from Louisiana State University in 1994.

E-mail address:  mlangley@mail.doe.state.la.us

Maine

Patrick Dow has been the School Enrollment Consult-
ant of the Department of Education for the State of Maine
since October 1998.  He received a B.A. in Economics
in 1996 and a M.A. in Economics in 1998, both from
the University of Maine.  The topic of his thesis was school
finance in Maine.  More recently, he has undertaken con-
tinuing education in computer technology and is pursu-
ing an Associate of Science in Computer Technology at
Southern Maine Technical College.  As a member of the
Department of Education Web Team, Mr. Dow was a
recipient of the 1999 Governor’s Special Teamwork
Award.

E-mail address: Patrick.Dow@state.me.us

James Watkins is the policy director and team leader of
the Maine Department of Education’s Management In-
formation Systems Team.  He has served in this capacity

since May 1987.  His responsibilities include the super-
vision of the Department’s General Purpose Aid for Edu-
cation (GPA) Team and of the teams that manage the
department’s administrative technology functions.  He
has previously been employed by the Austin, Texas, In-
dependent School District and by the Portland, Maine,
School Department.  He received his doctorate in Edu-
cational Psychology from the University of Texas at Aus-
tin.

E-mail address:  James.Watkins@state.me.us

Suzan C. Cameron is the School Finance Supervisor of
the Department of Education for the State of Maine,
promoted to this position on July 1, 1999.  Ms. Cameron
previously served as School Finance Consultant for the
Department of Education.  Ms. Cameron hails from Au-
gusta, Maine, where she attended the public schools be-
fore heading to Orono, Maine, in 1974 to pursue an
undergraduate degree at University of Maine.  Ms.
Cameron received a B.A. degree from the University of
Maine, completing a major in Public Administration.  In
1999, the Governor presented Ms. Cameron with an
award for Distinguish Employee Service for the Depart-
ment of Education.

E-mail address: Suzan.Cameron @state.me.us

Maryland

Jennifer King Rice is an assistant professor in the De-
partment of Education Policy and Leadership at the Uni-
versity of Maryland.  She earned her Ph.D. from Cornell
University.  Prior to joining the faculty at Maryland, she
was a researcher at Mathematica Policy Research in Wash-
ington, DC.  Her research interests include education
policy, education productivity, cost analysis applications
to education, and educational reforms for at-risk students.
Her publications and presentations have precipitated in-
vitations to share her expertise with various organizations
including the U.S. Department of Education, the Mary-
land State Department of Education, the New York State
Board of Regents, the Maryland State Attorney General’s
Office, the National Center for Education Statistics, and
the Society of Government Economists.  She recently
completed a term of service on the board of directors of
the American Education Finance Association.

E-mail address:  jr162@umail.umd.edu
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Massachusetts

Roger Hatch is the Administrator of the Massachusetts
Department of Education’s Office of School Finance.
Prior to 1997 he was the Local Aid and Municipal Data
Bank Coordinator at the Massachusetts Department of
Revenue’s Division of Local Services.  Mr. Hatch may be
contacted at the Massachusetts Department of Educa-
tion, 350 Main Street, Malden, MA 02148

Phone:  781–338–6527
E-mail address:  rhatch@doe.mass.edu

Michigan

Michael F. Addonizio is associate professor of Educa-
tional Policy Studies at Wayne State University.  His re-
search interests include elementary and secondary school
finance and the economics of education.  His recent work
has focused on nontraditional sources of school revenue,
the equity and adequacy effects of school finance reform
in Michigan, and the relationship between class size and
student achievement.  Prior to joining Wayne State in
1994, Dr. Addonizio served as Assistant Superintendent
for Policy and Research for the Michigan Department of
Education and as Education Policy Advisor for Gover-
nor John Engler of Michigan.  He has also taught at the
School of Public and Environmental Affairs at Indiana-
Purdue University in Fort Wayne.  He received the Jean
Flanagan Award for the Outstanding Dissertation in
Education Finance in 1988 from the American Educa-
tion Finance Association and served on the Association’s
Board of Directors from 1987 to 1990.  He received his
Ph.D. in Economics from Michigan State University in
1988.

E-mail address:  maddoni@coe.wayne.edu

Elaine Madigan Mills, Michigan Department of Educa-
tion, Lansing, Michigan (Michigan State University, B.A.,
Psychology and Philosophy, 1975).  After spending 10
years with the state public health department doing re-
search in health-related behaviors, Ms. Madigan Mills
transferred to the Department of Education and has spent
the past 10 years involved in education finance activities.
She is currently the Director of the Office of State Aid
and School Finance, which has its main focus on the dis-
tribution of over $10 billion in state funds to local and
intermediate public school districts.  She has conducted
countless workshops and made numerous presentations

on “How school finance works in Michigan” to school
administrators, legislators and their staff, and the public,
and is directly involved in the development and refine-
ment of proposed legislation affecting school funding.
She also represents the Department in court challenges
to the current methods of K–12 funding.

E-mail address:  MadiganMillsE@state.mi.us

C. Philip Kearney is Professor Emeritus, The University
of Michigan, and a Past-President of the American Edu-
cation Finance Association.  In late 1995, while on leave
from the University, he was Senior Program Director for
the National Board for Professional Teaching Standards.
From 1977 to 1980, he served as Associate Director and
then Deputy Director of the Institute for Educational
Leadership in Washington, DC.  For 9 years prior to that,
Dr. Kearney was with the State of Michigan as Associate
Superintendent of Public Instruction.  He also has served
as a classroom teacher, a guidance counselor, and a build-
ing and central office administrator in the public schools
in the states of Washington and Ohio.  He is a veteran of
4 years service in the United States Marine Corps as an
infantry officer.  Dr. Kearney holds B.A. and M.A. de-
grees from the University of Portland in Oregon, and a
Ph.D. degree from the University of Chicago.

E-mail address:  kearneyp@abpts.org

Minnesota

Thomas R. Melcher is Manager of the Program Finance
Division, Minnesota Department of Children, Families
and Learning.  Prior to joining the Department, he was a
research associate at the Institute for Education Finance,
University of Florida, and a school business administra-
tor with the Collier County (Florida) Public Schools.  His
Ph.D. dissertation at the University of Florida received
the 1980 Jean Flanigan Award from the American Edu-
cation Finance Association.

E-mail address:  Tom.Melcher@state.mn.us

Audrey Bomstad is Education Finance Supervisor, Min-
nesota Department of Children, Families and Learning.
She holds a B.S. in Accounting from Metropolitan State
University.  Prior to joining the Department, she pro-
vided management assistance to local school districts as a
fiscal analyst with the Arrowhead Regional Computing
Consortium in Duluth, Minnesota.

E-mail address:  Audrey.Bomstad@state.mn.us
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Karen Dykoski is an Education Finance Specialist, Min-
nesota Department of Children, Families and Learning.
She holds a B.S. in Accounting from the Carlson School
of Management at the University of Minnesota.  She ad-
ministers the state’s K–12 education budget and coordi-
nates the payment of state aids to school districts.

E-mail address:  Karen.Dykoski@state.mn.us

Mississippi

Gary Johnson is currently a faculty member in the De-
partment of Educational Leadership at Mississippi State
University.  He has held previous positions at Bowling
Green State University, St. John’s University, and Penn
State University.  He teaches graduate courses in public
school finance, school law, and theories of educational
leadership and is the K–12 Master’s/Education Specialist
degree program coordinator.  He is also serving a term
on the Editorial Advisory Board of the Journal of Educa-
tion Finance.  His research interests include school fi-
nance equity, adequacy, rural education, and teacher ab-
senteeism.

E-mail address:  gjohnson@ra.msstate.edu

Judy Rhodes is currently the Director of the Office of
Financial Accountability in the Mississippi Department
of Education.  She has worked with the Mississippi De-
partment of Education since 1985 and managed a num-
ber of programs and agencies within the Mississippi De-
partment of Education, including the Office of Budget,
Offices of Internal Audit and Program Monitoring, and
the Office of Financial Accountability.  Other work ex-
perience includes serving as the Executive Director of
the Office of Job Development and Training and teach-
ing mathematics in Mississippi’s public schools.

E-mail address:  jrhodes@mde.k12.ms.us

Ralph McDonald has been the Budget Director for the
Mississippi Department of Education for 11 years and
been employed by the Mississippi Department of Edu-
cation for the last 15 years.  He has worked closely with
the Mississippi legislature in the passage of the Missis-
sippi Adequate Education Program and the passage of
legislation raising public school teacher salaries in the
state.  He was also instrumental in the passage and imple-
mentation of the Uniform Millage Assistance Grants Pro-

gram, a major state grant program providing monies to
local school districts throughout the state.

E-mail address:  rmcdonald@mde.k12.ms.us

Wanda Rutland has worked for the Mississippi Depart-
ment of Education for 25 years and is currently the Spe-
cial Projects Officer/Financial Accountability in the Of-
fice of Educational Accountability in the Mississippi
Department of Education.

E-mail address:  wrutland@mde.k12.ms.us

Charles L. Shivers began his career in 1978 with the
Mississippi State Auditor’s Office and became a Certi-
fied Public Accountant in 1985 and began working in
the Mississippi Department of Education in 1996 where
he became the Director of the Office of Financial Ac-
countability.

E-mail address:  lshivers@mde.k12.ms.us

Missouri

Gerri Ogle is the Coordinator, School Administrative
Services for the Missouri Department of Elementary and
Secondary Education. She has held various positions in
the Department, related to school finance, since joining
it in 1986.  She received a B.A. degree in Business Edu-
cation from Southwest Baptist University, Bolivar, Mis-
souri and a Masters in Business Administration from Lin-
coln University, Jefferson City, Missouri. Currently, she
is pursuing on an Ed.D. in Educational Leadership and
Policy Analysis at the University of Missouri-Columbia.
Prior to her employment with the Missouri Department
of Elementary and Secondary Education she was em-
ployed with the Missouri Department of Natural Re-
sources in several positions involving financial manage-
ment.

E-mail address:  gogle@mail.dese.state.mo.us

Montana

Madalyn Quinlan is Chief of Staff at the Montana Of-
fice of Public Instruction.  She has worked in the area of
Montana school finance and taxation for the past 15 years.

E-mail address: mquinlan@state.mt.us
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Nebraska

Barbara Y. LaCost is an associate professor in the De-
partment of Educational Leadership at the University of
Nebraska-Lincoln.  Her research interests include equity
analyses of state funding plans, implementation of state
fiscal policies, and issues related to allocation of resources
at the school site.  Dr. LaCost has published in the Eco-
nomics of Education Review, Journal of Education Finance,
Educational Considerations, and the Journal of School Lead-
ership.  She is an active member of the American Educa-
tion Finance Association and the American Education
Research Association.

E-mail address:  blacost@unlserve.unl.edu

Russell Inbody is the Director of School Finance and
School Organizational Services at the Nebraska Depart-
ment of Education.

E-mail address:  rinbody@nde.state.ne.us

Connie Knoche is the State Aid Consultant at the Ne-
braska Department of Education.

E-mail address:  cknocke@nce.state.ne.us

Nevada

Teresa S. Jordan is the Associate Dean for Academic Af-
fairs at the University of Nevada, Las Vegas and holds
rank as associate professor in the Department of Educa-
tional Leadership.  Dr. Jordan’s areas of interest include
school finance, education policy, state level accountabil-
ity systems and performance based assessments.  She re-
ceived her bachelor’s degree from Miami University, Ox-
ford, Ohio and her masters and Ph.D. from Arizona State
University, Tempe, Arizona.

E-mail address:  tess@nevada.edu

Robert S. McCord serves as an assistant professor in the
Department of Educational Leadership at the University
of Nevada, Las Vegas.  In addition, Dr. McCord directs
the University Center for Education Policy Studies.  The
center is devoted to research in education policy and the
promotion of public discourse on significant issues fac-
ing schools.  Prior to joining the faculty of the University
of Nevada, Dr. McCord was employed for nearly 30 years
by the 225,000-student Clark County School District in
Las Vegas where he served as the Deputy Assistant Super-

intendent for Educational Accountability and Govern-
ment Relations.  Dr. McCord’s area publication and re-
search interest includes, school law, education policy stud-
ies, educational accountability, employee compensation,
and politics.

E-mail: rmccord@nevada.edu

New Hampshire

Dean Michener is currently the Director of Information
Services for the New Hampshire School Boards Associa-
tion.  His responsibilities include working with the New
Hampshire legislature on all matters involving school
funding and school finance issues.  He also is responsible
for the collection and analysis of data that supports ser-
vices offered by the New Hampshire School Boards As-
sociation, specifically legislation and labor relations.  Dean
has previously been an Associate Director of an outreach
service office at the University of New Hampshire pro-
viding services to school districts throughout the state.
He also was a Statistics Project Coordinator for the Of-
fice of Academic Computing where he had instructional
and administrative responsibilities involving the delivery
of an individualized approach to statistics instruction uti-
lizing computers.

E-mail address:  deanm@nhsba.org

New Jersey

John White currently oversees school-based budgets for
the New Jersey Department of Education in four of the
30 school districts identified as special needs districts by
the New Jersey Supreme Court in its Abbott v. Burke de-
cision.  Mr. White is responsible for ensuring that suffi-
cient funds are available in each building for the whole
school reform model identified in Abbott (Success for All),
or for other national models and “best practices” selected
by each school and approved by the Department of Edu-
cation.  Prior to working for the Department of Educa-
tion, at the time this article was written, Mr. White
worked for the New Jersey Legislature as a school finance
specialist in the Office of Legislative Services.

E-mail address:  jwhite@doe.state.nj.us

New Mexico

Sharon S. Ball is principal finance analyst at the New
Mexico Department of Education and is also a doctoral
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student in Education Leadership at the University of New
Mexico.  She has taught at the postsecondary and sec-
ondary levels and has been a district-level administrator
as well as a staff research analyst for the Legislative Edu-
cation Study Committee, a permanent interim commit-
tee of the New Mexico Legislature.  Ms. Ball’s current
assignments, as well as her areas of specialization and in-
terest, center around equity in public school operational
and capital outlay funding.

E-mail address:  sball@sde.state.nm.us

J. Placido Garcia, Jr., Ph.D. is in partnership with his
wife in MPG investments.  He has served on numerous
national, state, and local boards.  Some current national
endeavors include American Education Finance Associa-
tion Board, North Central Association of Colleges and
Schools Review Committee and the Joint Committee on
Standards for Educational Evaluation Validation Panel.
He is also a director of the New Mexico Bank of Belen,
New Mexico First and the New Mexico Diversity Lead-
ership Council.  He is an officer in his local neighbor-
hood association.  Dr. Garcia was the previous New
Mexico Legislative Education Study Committee Direc-
tor and past member and chairman of the New Mexico
Public School Capital Outlay Council.  He has been an
adjunct professor at the University of New Mexico in
school finance and business management.  He is a past
recipient of the AEFA Outstanding Dissertation Award.

E-mail address:  Garcia_Mu@aps.edu

New York

Brian Brent is an assistant professor of educational lead-
ership at the Warner Graduate School of Education,
University of Rochester.  Dr. Brent is interested micro-
level resource allocation practices, nontraditional rev-
enues, and the cost-effective use of education dollars.  He
has published on these topics in many forums, including
the Journal of Education Finance, Educational Policy, Eco-
nomics of Education Review, Journal of School Business Man-
agement, and School Business Affairs.  He is also author of
Raising Money for Education (1997) with David H. Monk.
In addition, Dr. Brent serves on the board of the Ameri-
can Education Finance Association.  He received his
Ph.D. from Cornell University.  Dr. Brent is also a certi-
fied public accountant and holds a Masters of Taxation
degree.

E-mail address:  bnbt@troi.cc.rochester.edu

North Carolina

Carvin L. Brown is Professor Emeritus of Educational
Administration at the University of Georgia.  He has
served in high schools as teacher, assistant principal and
principal.  He spent most of his career in higher educa-
tion as professor, department chair, and associate dean at
the University of Georgia.  He recently retired as chair of
the Department of Leadership and Educational Studies
at Appalachian State University.

E-mail address:  carvinlee@excite.com

Paul Smith is assistant professor of educational leader-
ship at Appalachian State University.  Paul completed a
distinguished career as teacher, elementary school prin-
cipal, and middle school principal in Iowa.  He is the
recipient of numerous awards for his contributions to
the educational practice of elementary and middle
schools. The Reich College of Education of Appalachian
State University named Paul as the Outstanding Teacher
of the Year in Spring 2000.

E-mail address:  smithpr@appstate.edu

Jane Testerman is associate professor of educational lead-
ership at The University of North Carolina-Charlotte.
Ms. Testerman completed 26 years in public education
in North Carolina in the Mooresville Graded School Dis-
trict where she served as a teacher, principal, director of
instruction and special projects, and superintendent.  She
joined the faculty at The University North Carolina-
Charlotte in 1997 where she now teaches school finance,
instructional leadership, directs the doctoral internship
program, and doctoral dissertations.

E-mail address:  jktester@email.uncc.edu

North Dakota

Gerald R. (Jerry) Bass is a professor in the Department
of Educational Leadership at the University of North
Dakota.  He has served as a public school teacher, princi-
pal, and superintendent.  After 10 years at Oklahoma
State University, Dr. Bass returned to his alma mater where
he teaches courses in education law and finance for stu-
dents preparing for leadership roles in both K–12 and
higher education.  His primary interests include issues
related to the organization and funding of rural schools
and to special education law.

E-mail address:  gerald_bass@mail.und.nodak.edu



Public School Finance Programs in U.S. and Canada

15

Tom Decker is currently the Director of School District
Finance and Organization for the Department of Public
Instruction.  He received his B.S. degree in secondary
education from Dickinson State University in 1967.  He
received a Master’s degree in education from the Univer-
sity of North Dakota in 1986 and is currently enrolled in
a doctoral cohort program at the University of North
Dakota in educational leadership.  Mr. Decker has been
with the Department of Public Instruction since 1989.
He joined the department as Director of the School Dis-
trict Boundary Restructuring program.

E-mail address:  TDECKER@mail.dpi.state.nd.us

Ohio

Scott R. Sweetland is assistant professor of Education
Finance and Economics in the School of Educational
Policy and Leadership, The Ohio State University.

E-mail address:  sweetland.1@osu.edu

Oklahoma

Jeffrey Maiden is associate professor of Educational Lead-
ership and Policy Studies at the University of Oklahoma.
He teaches courses in education finance, school business
administration, educational facilities administration, and
administrative technology.  Dr. Maiden earned his Ph.D.
at the University of Florida.  His research interests are
focused on education finance, including intergovernmen-
tal fiscal relationships, the fiscal effects of educational
reform, educational capital outlay and debt service, and
education finance litigation.  The results of his research
have been published in such journals as The Journal of
Education Finance and the Yearbook of the American
Education Finance Association.  Dr. Maiden has also pub-
lished in the area of educational facilities administration
and administrative technology.

E-mail address: jmaiden@ou.edu

Amanda Paliotta earned a B.A. degree in Political Sci-
ence and a master’s degree in Regional and City Plan-
ning, both from the University of Oklahoma.  Ms. Paliotta
has worked for the Oklahoma State Senate since 1991.
She began as a fiscal analyst for the Senate General Gov-
ernment and Judiciary Appropriations Subcommittee.  In
1992, she became the fiscal analyst for the Senate Educa-
tion Appropriations Subcommittee where she developed

common education, higher education and vocational-
education policies; projected cost analyses for Senate edu-
cation plans; and assisted in the continued development
of an equitable common education funding formula.  Ms.
Paliotta is now Director of the Senate Fiscal Staff.

E-mail address:  paliotta@lsb.state.ok.us

Oregon

Frank P. McNamara is director of the Oregon School
Services Bureau at the Confederation of Oregon School
Administrators.  He has been manager of intergovern-
mental relations for the Portland School District and di-
rector of public information for the Oregon School
Boards Association.  Mr. McNamara has a bachelor’s de-
gree from San Francisco State and a master’s degree from
the University of Connecticut.  He spent 12 years as thera-
pist and administrator for children in residential treat-
ment.  He has had a private practice in family counseling
and child therapy and has taught child therapy and child
development seminars.  Mr. McNamara chairs the Board
of Willamette View, Inc., a continuous-care retirement
center, serves on the Database Initiative Steering Com-
mittee upgrading the Oregon State Department of
Education’s financial and non-financial database, and is
administrator for the Oregon Quality Education Com-
mission developing a model for connecting funding to
student achievement.

E-mail address:  frank@cosa.k12.or.us

Pennsylvania

William T. Hartman is a professor of Education in the
College of Education at Pennsylvania State University.
In 1994, he was a Visiting Fellow in Education at the
University of Sussex (England).  He has served on the
Board of Directors of the American Education Finance
Association.  Dr. Hartman has a bachelor’s of Mechani-
cal Engineering from the University of Florida, a master’s
of Business Administration from Harvard University, and
a Ph.D. in Educational Administration from Stanford
University.  His areas of research and scholarship include
educational finance equity, school budgeting, special edu-
cation finance, and total quality management in educa-
tion.  His latest books are Resource Allocation and Produc-
tivity in Education (1998) and School District Budgeting
(1999).  He has served as a consultant to various govern-
ment agencies at the federal, state, and local levels, to
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research organizations, to private industry, and to special
interest groups in education.

E-mail address:  wth@psu.edu

Barbara J. Nelson is the Chief, Division of Subsidy Data
and Administration, Bureau of Budget and Fiscal Man-
agement in the Pennsylvania Department of Education.
She has responsibility for the administration of several
basic education subsidies from which payments are made
to over 600 local education agencies.  The state appro-
priations administered by this division total $5.0 billion;
the federal appropriations total $53.3 million.

E-mail address:  bnelson@state.pa.us

Rhode Island

Celeste Bilotti works as an Education Finance Specialist
in the Office of Finance and Accounting in the Rhode
Island Department of Education.  She is in charge of
administering Rhode Island’s education aid programs, and
has worked in that agency for over 24 years in a variety of
positions.  She is also responsible for Rhode Island’s school
construction program and development of the capital
budget.  She received both her undergraduate degree and
M.A. from the University of Rhode Island in education
and English.

E-mail address:  ride0779@ride.ri.net

South Carolina

Donald Tetreault is an assistant professor in the College
of Education at the University of South Carolina, where
he teaches courses in school finance and education policy.
He is a former teacher for the Los Angeles Unified School
District.  In addition to teaching, he currently serves as a
consultant to the South Carolina General Assembly, the
BellSouth Foundation, the California Department of
Education, and the Los Angeles County Office of Edu-
cation.

E-mail address:  tetreault@sc.edu

Dan Chandler is the Director of Finance for the South
Carolina Department of Education.

South Dakota

Char Gatje is the Director of Research for the South
Dakota Education Association.

E-mail address:  cgatje@nea.org

Tennessee

Gary Peevely, Ed.D. is Research Director for the Aca-
demic Skills Unit of the Center of Excellence for Re-
search and Policy at Tennessee State University.  He has
been a public elementary school teacher, elementary and
middle school principal, school system superintendent
and a state department of education finance director.

E-mail address:  peevely@coe.tsuniv.edu

Denise Dunbar is an assistant professor in the Depart-
ment of Educational Administration at Tennessee State
University.  She has been a teacher, administrator, and
researcher for 26 years. Dr. Dunbar received a B.S. in
Education from Northern Illinois University.  She has a
Master’s in Education and a Ph.D. in Education from
Peabody College at Vanderbilt University in the Depart-
ment of Educational Leadership.  Dr. Dunbar has writ-
ten extensively on the plight of Tennessee’s disadvantaged
children in the annual report, The State of the Child in
Tennessee, which she produced and wrote for the Tennes-
see Commission on Children and Youth from 1992 to
1998.

E-mail address:  dunbar@coe.tsuniv.edu

Texas

Catherine Clark is director of the Texas Center for Edu-
cational Research (TCER), a nonprofit educational re-
search center in Austin, Texas.  Dr. Clark conducts stud-
ies in school finance and public education management.
Under her direction, TCER has completed program
evaluations for state agencies, school districts, and regional
education support centers.  She is currently engaged in a
study of Texas charter school finance. Dr. Clark received
her doctorate in Administration and Policy Analysis from
Stanford University.  She is on the editorial board of the
Journal of Education Finance.

E-mail address:  catherine.clark@tasb.org
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Utah

Patrick Galvin, associate professor, Department of Edu-
cational Leadership and Policy, and co-director of the
Utah Education Policy Center at the University of Utah.
Research interests focus on economics of school organi-
zation particularly as related to issues of school finance
and educational productivity.

E-mail address:  Galvin@gse.utah.edu

Hal Robins is currently employed as senior research Ana-
lyst with the Utah Education Policy Center, University
of Utah.  His research and policy work focus on school
finance issues.  Dr. Robins was previously employed with
the Utah State Office of Education as a school-finance
specialist.  His considerable experience and expertise with
the Utah’s school finance formulae and the legislative
process contributes significantly to his work at the Utah
Education Policy Center.

E-mail address:  Robins_H@GSE.UTAH.EDU

Vermont

William J. Mathis serves as Superintendent of Schools
in Brandon, Vermont.  He teaches educational finance at
the University of Vermont and previously served as
Deputy Assistant Commissioner in the New Jersey De-
partment of Education.  He served as plaintiff and finan-
cial consultant in the Vermont Supreme Court’s Brigham
decision.  He has also served as a consultant for the U.S.
Senate, the National Assessment of Educational Progress,
the Education Commission of the States, eight states, and
other groups including the Annenburg Rural Trust and
New York’s Campaign for Fiscal Equity.  He has also
taught at several other higher education institutions in-
cluding the U.S. Air Force Academy, the University of
Tennessee, and the University of Texas.

E-mail address:  wmathis@RNESU.K12.VT.US

Virginia

Kent C. Dickey is the Associate Budget Director for the
Virginia Department of Education.

E-mail address:  kdickey@mail.vak12ed.edu

Brian K. Logwood is an Education Finance Specialist
for the Virginia Department of Education.

E-mail address:  blogwood@mail.vak12ed.edu

Washington

Margaret L. Plecki is assistant professor in the Area of
Educational Leadership and Policy Studies at the Uni-
versity of Washington, Seattle.  Her teaching and research
areas of specialization include school finance, education
policy evaluation, the economics of education, leader-
ship preparation and teacher development.  She received
her Ph.D. from the University of California at Berkeley.
Prior to assuming an academic position, she worked in a
variety of roles in education, including that of a special
education teacher, a public school administrator, a policy
analyst, and a management consultant in the private sec-
tor.  She currently serves on the Board of Directors for
the American Education Finance Association.

E-mail address:  mplecki@u.washington.edu

West Virginia

David Stewart was named West Virginia Superintendent
of Schools on March 9, 2000.  Prior to assuming the
superintendency, Stewart served since 1998 as assistant
superintendent in charge of administrative services.  He
also worked as an assistant division chief at the depart-
ment of education from 1993–96.  Dr. Stewart began his
career in 1972 as an elementary teacher and later worked
as an elementary school principal.  He served in both
West Virginia and Delaware for more than 15 years in
the areas of purchasing, finance, business, accounting and
as treasurer. In 1990, he became assistant superintendent
for a county school system in West Virginia and was
named a county superintendent in 1993.  Dr. Stewart
received his undergraduate degree from Anderson Col-
lege in Indiana.  He earned both his master’s degree and
Ph.D. from West Virginia University.  A U.S. Air Force
veteran, he is a member of the American Association of
School Administrators and the International Association
for School Business Officials.  You may reach the Super-
intendent at:  West Virginia Department of Education,
State Superintendent of Schools, Building 6, Room 358,
1900 Kanawha Boulevard E. Charleston, West Virginia
25305.

Phone:  304–558–2681
E-mail address:  nchatfie@access.k12.wv.us
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Joseph Panetta has served as Executive Director of the
Office of School Finance, West Virginia Department of
Education since July 1990.  In that position, he is re-
sponsible for administering the plan for the financial sup-
port of the public schools in the state and for prescribing
the accounting principles the school districts are to use
in presenting their financial statements.  Prior to that he
was audit manager with the Department of Tax and Rev-
enue, Chief Inspector Division, where he was respon-
sible for ensuring the completion of the annual audits of
all local governmental entities in the State in accordance
with generally accepted auditing standards.  While with
the Department of Tax and Revenue, he also served as
the Chief Accountant with the Public Utilities Section
and as an auditor in the Business Division.  A U.S. Air
Force veteran, he completed his military career as an air-
craft maintenance officer with the West Virginia Air
National Guard.  Mr. Panetta received his undergradu-
ate degree from West Virginia University in 1967 and
has completed graduate courses in accounting at the Uni-
versity of South Carolina and West Virginia College of
Graduate Studies.  He is a member of both the South-
eastern and the West Virginia Associations of School
Business Officials.  You may reach Mr. Panetta at: West
Virginia Department of Education, Office of School Fi-
nance, Building 6, Room 215, 1900 Kanawha Boule-
vard E., Charleston, West Virginia 25305.

Phone:  304–558–6300
E-mail address:  jpanetta@access.k12.wv.us

Wisconsin

Merry Larsen is a fiscal analyst with the Wisconsin Leg-
islative Fiscal Bureau, a nonpartisan legislative service
agency that provides impartial fiscal and policy informa-
tion to all members of the Legislature as well as state agen-
cies and other interested parties.  Ms. Larsen has been a
member of the Bureau’s education team since 1992.

E-mail address:  merry.larsen@legis.state.wi.us

David Loppnow has served as the program supervisor of
the Fiscal Bureau’s education team since 1996.  Mr.
Loppnow has been with the Bureau since 1980.

E-mail address:  dave.loppnow@legis.state.wi.us

Wyoming

Chris Christenson is the Director of Government Rela-
tions and Professional Standards and Practices for the
Wyoming Education Association. He also serves as Chief
Lobbyist and Spokesperson for the WEA during the regu-
lar and budget sessions and all interim committee work
of the Wyoming State Legislature.  Formerly Dean of
Admissions and Records at Prince Georges Community
College, Maryland and Associate Registrar at Georgetown
University, Washington, DC.  Mr. Christenson served as
Communications Director and Legislative Aide to U.S.
Congresswoman and Chief of Staff to County Execu-
tive, Prince Georges County, Maryland.  Undergraduate
work (Fine Arts/Education)—Pratt Institute, New York
City; Graduate studies (Labor Relations/Public Admin-
istration)—Syracuse University, Georgetown University,
New York University; and University of Texas.

E-mail address:  CChristenso@nea.org
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Contacts for Canadian
Provinces and Territories

Sheila DeVine

Manager, Board and Corporate Services
Northwest Territories Department of Education, Culture
and Employment
Government of the Northwest Territories
P.O. Box 1320
(4501 – 50 Avenue)
Yellowknife, Northwest Territories
X1A 2L9

Phone:  867–873–7356

Bonnie Charlie

Yukon Territory Department of Education
Government of the Yukon Territory
P.O. Box 2703
Whitehorse, Yukon Territory
Y1A 2C6

Phone:  867–667–5337

Cyndy Dekuysscher

A/Manager, Budgets
Yukon Territory Department of Education
Government of the Yukon Territory
P.O. Box 2703
Whitehorse, Yukon Territory
Y1A 2C6

Phone:  867–667–3720

Morag Masterton

Funding Analyst, School Finance and Capital Planning
British Columbia Ministry of Education, Skills and Train-
ing
P.O. Box 9156, Stn. Prov. Govt.
Victoria, British Columbia
V8W 9H2

Phone:  250–387–4611
E-mail:  Morag.Masterton@gems8.gov.bc.ca

Sharon Campbell

Director, Planning Branch
Alberta Department of Education
West Tower, Devonian Building
11160 Jasper Avenue
Edmonton, Alberta
T5K 0L2

Phone:  780–427–8217

Larry Allan

Executive Director, School Finance Branch
Saskatchewan Department of Education
2220 College Avenue
Regina, Saskatchewan
S4P 3V7

Phone:  306–787–6030

Janice M. Stocks

Policy Analyst, School Finance Branch
Saskatchewan Department of Education
2220 College Avenue
Regina, Saskatchewan
S4P 3V7

Phone:  306–787–7479

Gerald Farthing

Director, Schools’ Finance Branch
Manitoba Department of Education and Training
Robert Fletcher Building
511 – 1181 Portage Avenue
Winnipeg, Manitoba
R3G 0T3

Phone:  204–945–0515
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Walter Lwasylko

Education Finance Branch
Ontario Ministry of Education and Training
Mowat Block, 900 Bay Street
Toronto, Ontario
M7A 1L2

Phone:  416–325–2003

Jean Bouchard

Le directeur général intérimaire
Direction générale du financement et des équipements
Québec Ministère de l’Éducation
Edifice Marie-Guyart
14 étage, 1035, rue De La Chevrotière
Québec (Québec)
G1R 5A5

Phone:  418–643–3108

Ron White

Assistant Director, District Financial Services
New Brunswick Department of Education
P.O. Box 6000
Fredericton, New Brunswick
E3B 5H1

Phone:  506–453–3678

Cathy Lane

Policy Branch
Nova Scotia Department of Education and Culture
Box 578
Halifax, Nova Scotia
B3J 2S9

Phone:  902–424–5605

Janice Fleming

Financial Analyst, Financial Services Division
Newfoundland Department of Education
Government of Newfoundland and Labrador
3rd Floor, Confederation Building, West Block
Box 8700
St. John’s, Newfoundland
A1B 4J6

Phone:  709–729–0316

Ken MacRae

Prince Edward Island Department of Education
Box 200
(Sullivan Building, 2nd and 3rd Floor, 16 Fitzroy St.)
Charlottetown, P.E.I.
C1A 7N8

Phone:  902–386–4620
E-mail:  kgmacrae@gov.pe.ca
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